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MULTI-LUMEN CANNULA 

BACKGROUND 

1. Technical Field 
This document relates to methods and materials for pro 

viding blood ?oW for a blood pump recipient. For example, 
this document provides cannulae that can be connected to the 
circulatory system of a mammal and can be used in conjunc 
tion With a blood pump (e.g., an assist device). 

2. Background Information 
Mechanical circulatory support (MCS) is a Way of improv 

ing blood ?oW in a failing heart using an electrically or 
pneumatically poWered blood pump. A ventricular assist 
device (VAD) is an implantable blood pump that Works in 
conjunction With the recipient’s oWn heart to pump suf?cient 
blood throughout the body. Heart failure may affect the right 
side of the heart, limiting the ability of the heart to pump 
blood to the lungs, or the left side of the heart, resulting in an 
inability to pump su?icient oxygen-rich blood to the rest of 
the body. Often, both sides of the heart are affected. A VAD 
can provide short-term MCS While a recipient is aWaiting 
cardiac transplant, or permanent MCS for a recipient Who is 
not a candidate for transplantation, by delivering consistent 
blood ?oW to vital organs. 

SUMMARY 

This document relates to methods and materials for pro 
viding blood ?oW for a blood pump recipient. For example, 
this document provides cannulae that can be connected to the 
circulatory system of a mammal and can be used in conjunc 
tion With a blood pump (e.g., an assist device). In some cases, 
a cannula provided herein can have an eccentric multi-lumen 
design that can require a single insertion site. For example, a 
cannula, featuring a circular-shaped lumen nested in the 
notch of a reniform-shaped lumen and a thin, ?exible septum, 
is provided. Cannulae provided herein can provide a blood 
?oW path With bene?cial ?uid dynamics and can reduce the 
complexity associated With blood pump placement. 

In general, a cannula for use With a blood pump is 
described. The cannula includes a housing having a proximal 
region, a distal region, and an intermediate region located 
betWeen the proximal and distal regions. The housing de?nes 
a ?rst lumen and a second lumen. The ?rst lumen includes (a) 
a proximal end located Within the proximal region of the 
housing and adapted to engage the blood pump and (b) a distal 
end located Within the distal region of the housing and 
adapted to be positioned Within a cardiovascular system. The 
second lumen comprises (a) a proximal end located Within the 
proximal region of the housing and adapted to engage the 
blood pump and (b) a distal end located Within the interme 
diate region of the housing and adapted to be positioned 
Within the cardiovascular system. One of the ?rst and second 
lumens has a generally reniform cross-sectional shape in the 
intermediate region. 

In another aspect, this document describes a method for 
implanting a cannula as described above into the heart of a 
mammal. The method comprises, or consists essentially of, 
puncturing the heart or a blood vessel of the mammal, and 
inserting a cannula into the chamber of the heart, so that the 
distal region of the cannula is positioned Within a blood vessel 
of the mammal and the intermediate region of the cannula is 
positioned Within a chamber of the heart of the mammal. The 
method can include connecting a blood pump to the proximal 
region of the cannula. The bloodpump can receive blood from 
the heart through the second lumen of the cannula and pump 
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2 
blood to the blood vessel through the ?rst lumen of the can 
nula. The distal end of the ?rst lumen can be positioned in the 
aorta and the distal end of the second lumen can be positioned 
in the left ventricle. In another aspect, the distal end of the ?rst 
lumen can be positioned in the pulmonary artery and the distal 
end of the second lumen can be positioned in the right ven 
tricle. 

In another aspect, this document describes a system for 
providing blood ?oW to a mammal. The system comprises, or 
consists essentially, of a cannula as described above and a 
blood pump. The proximal end of the ?rst lumen of the 
cannula can be connected to the in?oW of the blood pump and 
the proximal end of the second lumen of the cannula can be 
connected to the out?oW of the blood pump. 

Unless otherWise de?ned, all technical and scienti?c terms 
used herein have the same meaning as commonly understood 
by one of ordinary skill in the art to Which this invention 
pertains. Although methods and materials similar or equiva 
lent to those described herein can be used to practice the 
invention, suitable methods and materials are described 
beloW. All publications, patent applications, patents, and 
other references mentioned herein are incorporated by refer 
ence in their entirety. In case of con?ict, the present speci? 
cation, including de?nitions, Will control. In addition, the 
materials, methods, and examples are illustrative only and not 
intended to be limiting. 
The details of one or more embodiments of the invention 

are set forth in the accompanying draWings and the descrip 
tion beloW. Other features, objects, and advantages of the 
invention Will be apparent from the description and draWings, 
and from the claims. 

DESCRIPTION OF DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is a perspective vieW of the housing of one exem 
plary embodiment of a cannula. 

FIG. 2 is a cross-sectional vieW of the intermediate region 
of the housing as depicted in FIG. 1. 

FIG. 3 is front vieW of a cannula connected to a blood 
pump. 

FIG. 4 is a schematic depicting geometric relationships of 
lumens. 

FIG. 5 is a representation of an implanted pump With a 
cannula inserted in the right ventricle of a person. 

Like reference symbols in the various draWings indicate 
like elements. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

This document relates to methods and materials for pro 
viding blood ?oW for a blood pump recipient. For example, 
this document provides cannulae that can be connected to the 
circulatory system of a mammal and can be used in conjunc 
tion With a blood pump (e.g., an assist device). In some cases, 
a cannula provided herein can have an eccentric multi-lumen 
design that can require a single insertion site. For example, a 
cannula can feature a circular-shaped lumen nested in the 
notch of a reniform-shaped lumen and can feature a thin, 
?exible septum. 

In reference to FIG. 1, cannula 11 for use With a blood 
pump can be constructed from single housing 10 having 
proximal region 18, distal region 32, and intermediate region 
26 located betWeen region 18 and region 32. Housing 10 can 
de?ne ?rst lumen 14 and second lumen 16. First lumen 14 can 
have proximal end 24 located Within proximal region 18 of 
housing 10 and distal end 34 located Within distal region 32 of 
housing 10. Second lumen 16 can have proximal end 25 
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located Within proximal region 18 and distal end 35 located 
Within intermediate region 26. 

Proximal ends 24 and 25 can be adapted to engage a blood 
pump releasably. As used herein, “adapted to releasably 
engage a blood pump” refers to any feature that alloWs inter 
changeability of a blood pump Without the need to remove 
cannula 11 from the circulatory system. For example, proxi 
mal ends 24 and 25 can be constructed to permit connection to 
a blood pump via additional tubing, rigid ?ttings, or connec 
tors. In some cases, proximal ends 24 and 25 can include 
additional tubing of any length or diameter suitable for being 
connected to a blood pump. In some cases, additional tubing 
can have multiple segments, Which may be areas in Which 
additional tubing is compressed and folded back on itself, to 
permit for articulation of additional tubing. For example, the 
construction of the tubing may be similar to the construction 
of a ?exible drinking straW, but providing an inner surface that 
is more rounded than that of a drinking straW. In other 
examples, the tubing may be constructed so that the tubing 
segments are similar to crimps in a vascular graph, convolu 
tions in a pair of belloWs, or ?uting Within corrugated card 
board. In some cases, additional tubing may be ?ared at both 
ends to engage proximal end 24 or 25 at one end and a blood 
pump at another end. In some cases, additional tubing may be 
bonded or compressed onto a separate rigid ?tting for con 
nection to a blood pump. 

In some cases, releasable engagement of proximal ends 24 
and 25 can be accomplished With connectors of an appropri 
ate forrn that alloW for reliable connections. For example, 
appropriate connectors can be screW rings that can be tight 
ened to form a ?uid-tight seal so as to prevent ?uids from 
leaking out of the system during operation. (See e.g., US. Pat. 
Pub. No. 2006/ 0074271). Other suitable connectors can 
include tWist-and-lock connectors, connectors With bolted 
?anges, circumferential clamps, compressive ?tting, snap ?t, 
or simple threaded connections. Suitable connectors can be 
provided With appropriate locking features that prevent them 
from loosening after a blood pump has been implanted. Vari 
ous connectors can be siZed to alloW interchangeability of a 
blood pump Without the need to remove the cannula from the 
circulatory system. In some cases, proximal ends 24 and 25 
can be adapted to engage a blood pump by different engage 
ment means. For example, if proximal end 24 is adapted to 
engage the out?oW port of a blood pump, proximal end 25 can 
be adapted to engage the in?oW port of the blood pump. 

Additionally, in some implementations, the cannula or can 
nula structure may be permanently attached to the pump. For 
example, the in?oW or out?oW portions of the cannula could 
be integrated into the pump housing. 

Distal ends 34 and 35 can be adapted to be positioned 
Within a cardiovascular system. In some cases, distal ends 34 
and 35 can bifurcate or branch from the intermediate region of 
the cannula. As used herein, “adapted to be positioned Within 
a cardiovascular system” refers to any feature that permits 
cannula 11 to be inserted into a heart or vasculature of a blood 
pump recipient and provides for appropriate blood ?oW 
through lumens 14 and 16. In some cases, distal ends 34 and 
35 can have a single opening in line With lumens 14 and 16. In 
some cases, distal ends 34 and 35 can have a lip adapted to use 
lumens 14 and 16 as in?oW or out?oW lumens. For example, 
a lip of distal ends 34 and 35 can be blunt, tapered, or spoon 
shaped. 

In some cases, a feature that permits placement of distal 
end 34 in the cardiovascular system can be different from a 
feature that permits placement of distal end 35 in the cardio 
vascular system. For example, distal end 34 can be ?exible to 
permit manipulation Within the cardiovascular tissue, 
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4 
Whereas distal end 35 can be rigid. In some cases, distal end 
35 can be adapted for use as an in?oW lumen and distal end 34 
can be adapted for use as an out?oW lumen. In some cases, 
distal end 34 can have an opening along distal region 32 
transverse to lumen 14. A suitable opening can be several slits 
to permit blood ?oW, for example. 

In some cases, distal end 34 can include a sensor. A suitable 

sensor can include pressure sensors or thermisters, for 
example. There are many different cannula tip geometries 
that are Well knoWn to a person of ordinary skill in the art. Any 
one of these tip geometries may be used. Any description 
Within this document of a particular tip geometry is not 
intended to be limiting, but is given merely for illustrative 
purposes. 

In further reference to FIG. 1, regions 18, 32, and 26 of 
housing 10 can have any suitable siZe or shape for use With a 
blood pump. For example, the length of any of regions 18, 32, 
and 26 can depend on an application of cannula 11. Suitable 
applications for cannula 11 can be providing blood ?oW for a 
blood pump recipient of any age and siZe, at any length 
required to connect a recipient’ s heart and a blood pump. For 
example, cannula 11 can be implanted in an average adult. In 
some cases, distal region 32 can be betWeen about 3 cm and 
about 12 cm in length for use in an average adult. For 
example, intermediate region 26 can be betWeen about 5 cm 
and about 20 cm (or even up to about 50 cm if, for example, 
the cannula is femorally inserted) in length When cannula 11 
is used With a blood pump implanted in the abdominal cavity 
of an average adult. For example, cannula 11 can be 
implanted in the body of a child. In some cases, the length of 
proximal region 18 can be less than about 5 cm When cannula 
11 is implanted in the body of a child. In some cases, the 
length of intermediate region 26 can be less than about 5 cm, 
When cannula 11 is implanted in a child. In some cases, the 
length of distal region 32 can be less than about 3 cm, if 
cannula 11 is implanted in a child. 

Suitable applications for cannula 11 can be providing 
blood ?oW in conjunction With any blood pump. For example, 
cannula 11 can be used With an external blood pump or an 
implantedbloodpump. In some cases, proximal region 18 can 
be greater than 20 cm in length When cannula 1 1 is attached to 
an external blood pump. In some cases, proximal region 18 
can be betWeen about 5 cm and about 20 cm in length, When 
cannula 11 is used With an implanted VAD. For example, 
intermediate region 26 can be longer than 20 cm for use With 
a blood pump implanted in a leg of a recipient. 

Suitable applications for cannula 11 can require surgical or 
percutaneous placement of cannula 11. For example, distal 
region 32 can be surgically inserted through the loWest super 
?cial part of a heart (apex) and extended across the aortic 
valve or placed from a peripheral artery, by crossing the aortic 
valve in a retrograde fashion. In some cases, the length of 
distal region 32 can depend on the approach the surgeon uses 
to connect cannula 11 to the cardiovascular system. For 
example, for certain surgical placements, distal region 32 can 
be greater than 12 cm in length. 

In some cases, housing 10 can have a single outer Wall 28 
that houses lumens 14 and 16 in the intermediate region 26 
and proximal region 18 and lumen 14 in distal region 32. The 
diameter of outer Wall 28 can depend on the blood ?oW 
requirements of a particular recipient. For example, the diam 
eter of outer Wall 28 can be less than about 5 m if cannula 11 
is implanted in a child. When cannula 11 is placed in an 
average adult, for example recipient, the diameter of outer 
Wall 28 can be betWeen about 5 mm and about 22 mm. If 
cannula 11 is placed in a large adult recipient, for example, the 
diameter of outer Wall 28 can be greater than 22 mm. 
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In some cases, housing 10 can have outer Walls associated 
With three areas of the housing. For example, a bifurcated 
housing has three areas (e.g., a ?rst branch area, a second 
branch area, and a third area on the housing before the bifur 
cation). The ?rst branch area has a ?rst outer Wall 20, the 
second branch area has a second outer Wall 22, and the third 
area of the housing has an outer Wall 28. Outer Wall 28 can 
encompass intermediate region 26 and distal region 32. In 
some cases, ?rst outer Wall 20 can house lumen 14 in proxi 
mal region 18, and second outer Wall 22 can house lumen 16 
in proximal region 18. In some cases, housing 10 can have 
fork 30. For example, fork 30 can provide a transition from 
intermediate region 26 and proximal region 18 by dividing 
outer Wall 28 into outer Walls 20 and 22. 

Single outer Wall 28 can have any suitable siZe or shape for 
use in cannula 11. For example, outer Wall 28 can be generally 
cylindrical (e.g., including cylinders having the cross-sec 
tional shape of an oval, a circle, or a convex polygon, such as 
an octagon, a nonagon or a decagon). In some cases, the shape 
of outer Wall 28 can contribute to the ?exibility of cannula 11. 
For example, outer Wall 28 can be rigid or ?exible. In some 
cases, outer Wall 28 that houses proximal region 18 can be 
adapted to engage a blood pump. For example, outer Wall 28 
can be bonded or compressed onto a separate rigid ?tting that 
has a lip that can be held by connectors of a blood pump. In 
some cases, outer Wall 28 can be furcated to alloW distal end 
35 to be positioned independently of lumen 14 in intermedi 
ate region 26. 

Outer Walls 20 and 22 can have any appropriate siZe and 
shape. For example, the length of outer Walls 20 and 22 can be 
the same as the length of proximal region 18. If in?oW and 
out?oW ports on a blood pump are su?iciently close, outer 
Walls 20 and 22 can be less than about 5 cm in length, for 
example. In some cases, outer Walls 20 and 22 can have 
multiple segments, Which may be areas in Which proximal 
region 18 is compressed and folded back on itself, to permit 
for articulation of proximal region 18. In some cases, outer 
Wall 20 or 22 can be ?ared at one end. In some cases, outer 
Walls 20 and 22 can be adapted for engaging a blood pump as 
discussed for outer Wall 28. 
Any appropriate material for the manufacture of cannula 

11 can be used to construct outer Walls 28, 20, and 22. 
Examples include, Without limitation, silicone rubbers, eth 
ylene vinyl acetate, polyurethanes, polyether polyester 
copolymers, polyvinyl chloride, polyether block amide, and 
polypropylene oxide. In some cases, outer Walls 28, 20, and 
22 can be formed in Whole or in part from one material or a 
combination of materials. In some cases, outer Walls 28, 20, 
and 22 can be manufactured from different materials. 

In some cases, the surfaces of housing 10 can be treated to 
optimiZe performance of cannula 11 in the body of a blood 
pump recipient. For example, surfaces of housing 10 can be 
textured or coated. In some cases, outer Walls 28, 20 and 22 
and the surface of the lumens 14 and 16 can be treated With a 
layer of textured silicone. In some cases, outer Walls 28, 20, 
and 22 can be roughened by abrasion. In some cases, outer 
Walls 28, and 22 and the surface of the lumens 14 and 16 of 
can be coated With an antithrombotic (e.g., heparin or heparan 
sulfate), an anti-coagulant (e.g., bishydroxy-coumarin or 
Warfarin) or an anti-platelet (e.g., ticlopidine or clopidogrel) 
agent. In some cases, the surfaces of housing 10 can have a 
combination of textured and coated surfaces. For example, 
housing 10 can feature textured surfaces on outer Walls 28, 
20, and 22, and coated surfaces in lumens 14 and 16. 

Referring to FIG. 2, a cross-section of intermediate region 
26 can de?ne lumens 36 and 37. Lumens 36 and 37 can 
represent a cross-section of lumens 14 and 16. For example, if 
the cross-sectional shape of lumen 14 is generally circular, 
then the cross-sectional shape of lumen 16 can be generally 
reniform. In some cases, if the cross-sectional shape of lumen 
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14 has a generally renifor'm shape, then the cross-sectional of 
lumen 16 can have a generally circular shape. 
Lumens 36 and 37 can have any appropriate siZe and shape 

for providing a path for blood ?oW. In some cases, lumen 36 
can have a generally circular cross-sectional shape (e.g., a 
circle, an oval or a convex polygon, such as a decagon, a 
dodecagon and a tetradecagon). In some cases, lumen 37 can 
have a generally reniform, or kidney-like, cross-sectional 
shape. For example, lumen 37 can feature a notch and can be 
circular or roughly circular. In some cases, the cross-sectional 
shape of lumen 37 can be bilaterally symmetrical. For 
example, there can be a longitudinal plane over Which the 
re?ection image of a half of lumen 37 is another half of lumen 
37 . 

The siZe and shape of lumen 37 can be any siZe and shape 
that permits blood ?oW. In some cases, lumen 37 can have 
rounded corners. For example, the radius of the rounded 
corners can be greater than about ten percent of the radius of 
the largest circle that can be inscribed Within lumen 37. In 
some cases, the Width of lumen 37 can depend on the diameter 
of the cross-section of intermediate region 26. For example, 
the diameter of the largest circle that can be inscribed in 
lumen 37 and the minimum diameter of intermediate region 
26 can relate to each other by a ratio betWeen about 0.2 and 
about 0.6. In another example, the diameter of the largest 
circle that can be inscribed in lumen 37 and the minimum 
inside diameter of lumen 36 can relate to each other by a ratio 
betWeen about 0.25 and about 1.5. The geometric relation 
ships that give rise to these dimensions are depicted in FIG. 4 
and are described in detail beloW. 
A cross-sectional vieW of intermediate region 26 can 

include septum 38 located betWeen lumens 36 and 37. In 
some cases, septum 38 is con?gured to form convex surface 
44 of lumen 37 and concave surface 48 of lumen 36. In some 
cases, septum 38 can be con?gured to support the pressure 
produced across septum 38 through Wall tension. In some 
cases, septum 38 can be made very thin. For example, the 
septum 38 can be betWeen about 0.1 mm and about 2.0 mm 
thick. In some cases, septum 38 can be ?exible. For example, 
the shape of septum 38 can demonstrate directional ?exibility 
as compared to a ?at septum. For example, septum 38 can 
permit cannula 11 to bend in the plane of septum 38. In some 
implementations, the septum 38 may be de?ned to include 
any material betWeen the tWo lumens. 

Intermediate region 26 can have a malleable Wire 42. In 
some cases, malleable Wire 42 can be threaded into interme 
diate region 26. For example, malleable Wire 42 can be 
located adjacent to lumens 14 and 16. In some cases, mal 
leable Wire 42 can extend along distal region 32 to permit a 
surgeon to manipulate distal end 34 through a heart and into 
the vasculature of a blood pump recipient. 
Any suitable material can be used to construct malleable 

Wire 42 including, medical grade stainless steel, such as an SS 
303 or SS 304 stainless steel, for example. Other malleable 
materials besides stainless steel also may be used in the con 
struction of the Wire. In some cases, malleable Wire 42 can 
have a diameter that permits the Wire to be easily shaped by 
hand into a desired con?guration yet hold its shape While 
housing 10 is manipulated in the recipient during placement. 
For example, malleable Wire 42 can have stiffness about 
28><106 psi as de?ned by ASTM D747 Standard Test Method. 
In some cases, the appropriate diameter of malleable Wire 42 
can depend on the siZe of housing 10 and Wire material. In 
some cases, the diameter of malleable Wire 42 can be from 
about 0.36 mm (0.014 in) to about 1.6 mm (0.063 in). In some 
implementations, the malleable Wire 42 need not have any 
particular cross-section. For example, the Wire 42 may be 
formed as a coil. 

In further reference to FIG. 2, intermediate region 26 can 
de?ne a third lumen 40 and a fourth lumen 43. In some cases, 
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lumens 40 and 43 can be located between lumen 36 and the 
outer Wall 28, below the area de?ned by the rounded corners 
of lumen 37. For example, lumen 40 can be located on one 
side of lumen 36, and lumen 43 can be located on the opposite 
side of lumen 36. In some cases, lumens 40 and 43 can have 
generally circular cross-sectional shapes, including ovals, 
circles, and polygons. In some cases, the cross-sectional 
shape of lumen 40 can differ from the cross-sectional shape of 
lumen 43. In some cases, the centers of lumens 40 and 43 can 
lie on the axis that transects lumen 36 along its diameter and 
is perpendicular to a bilateral axis of the lumen 37. 
Lumens 40 and 43 can perform any appropriate function in 

cannula 11. In some cases, lumens 40 and 43 can be used to 
minimize structural rigidity. For example, lumens 40 and 43 
can be holloW to reduce the rigidity of intermediate region 26. 
In some cases, lumen 40 can be used to provide local access 
to the circulatory system. For example, lumen 40 can include 
a ?uid port. A ?uid port placed in intermediate region 26 can 
provide local access to the circulatory system for purposes of 
pressure measurement, blood sampling, or ?uid administra 
tion. In some cases, the intermediate region or lumen 40 can 
have a ?uid port that is adapted to deliver ?uid into the 
circulatory system or enable a user to WithdraW blood from a 
blood pump recipient. 

In certain cases, the intermediate region and/ or lumen 40 
can be utiliZed to introduce a sensor into the circulatory 
system. For example, lumen 40 can be located in intermediate 
region 26 speci?cally to house a probe or sensor. An appro 
priate location for a sensor can be determined by probe or 
sensor type. For example, suitable probes or sensors can be 
mechanical, piezoelectric, ?ber optic, ultrasonic, or micro 
electro-mechanical probes or sensors. In some cases, a probe 
or sensor can be a single probe or sensor or a combination of 

probes or sensors. In some cases, a probe or sensor can be 

used to provide real-time information about blood ?oW or 
temperature. For example, a probe or sensor can be a pressure 
transducer, a ?oW sensor, or a thermister. In certain cases, the 
intermediate region can be adapted for routing a sensor or 
sensor lead, sensor Wire, or an electrode attached to a sensor. 

In some implementations, the sensor is not in the ?uid port 
as direct blood contact is not necessary for certain sensors. In 
such cases, the lumen 40 may house the sensor and Wires. 
Referring to FIG. 3, subsequently described, the location of a 
sensor could be anyWhere along cannula 11. For example, a 
sensor could be placed at a position associated With distal end 
35. The position of the sensor may depend on the type of 
sensor and What is being measured. 

FIG. 3 depicts an exemplary embodiment of a cannula 11 
for use With a blood pump 12. Blood pump 12 can be one of 
any number of blood pumps available for providing mechani 
cal circulatory support. For example, a blood pump can be 
implanted or implantable in a blood pump recipient. In some 
cases, a blood pump can be an external pump, such as a 

cardiopulmonary bypass pump. A blood pump can be a ven 
tricular assist device (VAD). For example, depending on the 
placement of the cannula, a blood pump can be a left ven 
tricular assist device (LVAD) or a right ventricular assist 
device (RVAD). Additionally, the blood pump can serve as a 
bilateral ventricular assist device (BiVAD). In some cases, a 
blood pump can be a continuous-?oW blood pump or a pul 
satile-?oW blood pump. 

Referring to FIG. 4, the siZe of lumen 36, and the shape and 
siZe of lumen 37 can determine the ?oW characteristics asso 
ciated With cannula 11. In some cases, the shape of lumen 37 
can be limited by the siZe of intermediate region 26 and lumen 
36. 
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8 
As depicted in FIG. 4, lumen 36 has radius (R1) 52, a 

cross-section of intermediate region 26 has radius (R2) 54, 
and circle 50 inscribed in a rounded comer of lumen 37 has 
radius (R3) 56. Triangle 58 (t), With vertices at the centers of 
lumen 36, intermediate region 26 and circle 50, has angles 0t 
60, [3, and y, and sides a, b, and c. The area (At) oftriangle 58 
can be described using basic trigonometry relations: 

(LaW of Cosines) 

. l . l . 

-a-c-s1n(?) : 5 -a-b-s1n(y) : 5 -b-c-s1n(a) 

Relating the triangle sides to the cannula: 

(R2 — Roz + (R2 — R02 — (R1 + Roz 

? : asin( - sin(y)) 

The area de?ned by the equation: 

1 
A1 = 5(R2 — R3)(R1 + R3)$in(?) 

Further simplifying (not carrying the extra angle): 

? : asin 

The perimeter (S0) of lumen 37 can be determined by: 

The area of lumen 37 (A0) is given by: 

The relation betWeen radius 56 (R3) and angle 0t 60 can be 
found from the cosine laW: 



US 8,231,519 B2 
9 10 

Where R2 54 is the radius of intermediate region 26 andVref 
is the mean How velocity in circular pipe of radius R2. 

Use Poiseulle ?oW as reference, We have: 

5 
Expandmg g1ves: 

71R‘; aP 
Qref = 2 2 2 2 

R1+R3+2R1R3+R2+R1— V _QrEf_R_%(_5_P) 
2111122 -R§ -R§ +2R2R3 10 ” mg 81¢ 51 

2005a : — 

R1R2 — Ri + R3(R2 — R1) 

_ _ _ _ _ Substitute into the Poisson equation gives the non-dimen 

S1mpl1fy1ng and rearrang1ng y1elds: sional form’ 

2(R1R2—R12)cos (1+2R3(R2—R1)cos (1:21? 12—2R 1R2+ 15 
2R3(Rl+R2) 

62W 62W (1) 
2(R1R2—R2)cos ot-ZR12+2R1R2:2R3(R1+R2-(R2-RO) — = W + W 

cos 0t) 

20 

For Wall shear rate, We have: 
R _ R1(R2 — R1)cosa + R1(R2 — R1) 

3 _ R1+ R2 - (R2 - RUCOSO! 

R1(R2—R1>(1+cow> Tz?? 
3 _ (R1+R2)—(R2—R1)cosa 25 ‘in 

With R2:l , values for radius 56 at angle 0t 60 from 400 to 1400 Where n is the direction normal to the Wall. In non-dimen 
and radius R1 are listed in table 1 beloW. sional form, it is: 

TABLE 1 

Angle (1 (degree) 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 
(degree/radian) 0.6981 0.8727 1.0472 1.2217 1.3963 1.5708 1.7453 1.9199 2.0944 2.2689 2.4435 

0.250 0.4902 0.4011 0.3214 0.2533 0.1965 0.1500 0.1123 0.0819 0.0577 0.0387 0.0240 
0.275 0.4893 0.4049 0.3277 0.2605 0.2036 0.1564 0.1176 0.0861 0.0609 0.0409 0.0255 
0.300 0.4856 0.4058 0.3316 0.2657 0.2091 0.1615 0.1221 0.0898 0.0636 0.0429 0.0268 
0.325 0.4795 0.4044 0.3332 0.2691 0.2132 0.1656 0.1257 0.0928 0.0660 0.0446 0.0279 
0.350 0.4715 0.4009 0.3329 0.2707 0.2158 0.1685 0.1285 0.0952 0.0679 0.0460 0.0288 
0.375 0.4619 0.3956 0.3309 0.2709 0.2172 0.1705 0.1306 0.0971 0.0694 0.0471 0.0296 
0.400 0.4507 0.3887 0.3273 0.2696 0.2174 0.1714 0.1319 0.0984 0.0706 0.0480 0.0302 
0.425 0.4384 0.3804 0.3223 0.2670 0.2164 0.1715 0.1324 0.0991 0.0713 0.0486 0.0306 
0.450 0.4249 0.3708 0.3160 0.2632 0.2144 0.1707 0.1323 0.0994 0.0717 0.0490 0.0309 
0.475 0.4105 0.3601 0.3085 0.2584 0.2115 0.1691 0.1316 0.0992 0.0718 0.0492 0.0311 
0.500 0.3953 0.3485 0.3000 0.2525 0.2076 0.1667 0.1302 0.0984 0.0714 0.0490 0.0311 
0.525 0.3793 0.3359 0.2905 0.2456 0.2029 0.1635 0.1282 0.0972 0.0707 0.0487 0.0309 
0.550 0.3627 0.3225 0.2802 0.2379 0.1973 0.1597 0.1256 0.0956 0.0697 0.0481 0.0306 
0.575 0.3454 0.3084 0.2690 0.2294 0.1910 0.1552 0.1225 0.0935 0.0684 0.0472 0.0301 
0.600 0.3277 0.2936 0.2571 0.2201 0.1840 0.1500 0.1188 0.0909 0.0667 0.0462 0.0294 
0.625 0.3094 0.2782 0.2446 0.2102 0.1763 0.1442 0.1146 0.0880 0.0647 0.0449 0.0287 
0.650 0.2907 0.2623 0.2314 0.1995 0.1680 0.1379 0.1099 0.0846 0.0623 0.0433 0.0277 

Assuming incompressible and fully developed steady How 
in a straight tube, the Navier Stoke’s equation can be simpli- dw _ V” (dW) 
?ed to Poisson’s equation. dn _ R2 dN 

55 

This simpli?es to: 
0 HP 132w 132w 

dW_R2( BP)(dW) (2) Let 60 H _ @ _13—z W 

XIx/RZ . . . . Solv1ng (l) numer1cally With appropriate boundary equa 
tions We obtain the non-dimensionaliZed values of velocity W 

YIY/RZ 65 from Which We can calculate the non-dimensional ?oW rate 
Q*, Wall shear rate dW/dn, area A*. The dimensional values 
can be evaluated by the folloWing conversion relations: 
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The solution for the ?uid dynamics of a conduit With cross 
sections de?ned by lumens 36 and 37 can be converted to 
dimensional units as follows: 

1 Poise:l gm/cm-sec 

l cP:0.0l Poise:0.0l gm/cm-sec 

l mmHg:0.l3332236842ll kPa:l333.2236842ll 
gm/cm-sec2 

l litre/min:l000 cm3/min:l6.67 cm3/sec 

Therefore, if the pressure gradient (SP/82) is expressed in 
mmHg/cm, the shear rate (y) in sec-l, the viscosity (u) in cP, 
the velocity (W) in cm/sec, the How rate (Q) in l/min, the 
dimensions x and y in cm, the diameter (D), the radius (r) in 
cm, and the area (A) in cm2, Poisson’s equation, can be 
expressed in dimensional form, as folloWs: 

6P 2 2 
>< 1333.2236843 gm/cm — sec : 

For conversion from non-dimensional values to actual val 
ues: 

Wall shear rate calculation, the factor 

12 
FloW rate calculation Will be, 

1 l R; cm4 
5 16.67 cm3/sec 8/2 0.01 gm/cm- sec 

OR 

R4 BP 
10 Q=Q*X999.717sX_2(-_)1/min 11 51 

Area calculation is dependent on actual value of radius (R2) 
15 54 of intermediate region 26, such that, 

A:A*R22 C1112 

Velocity calculation Will have the same factor as shear rate. 

20 R% 6P 
Wm = Wm X 16665.29605_(- _) 661/566 11 51 

For Poiseulle How, 

25 

_ 7rD4 aP 

_ magi-E) 

30 Average ?oW velocity Vave is 

A 

35 

Maximum velocity Vmax is VMXIZVLM 
Shear rate y at radius r is 

40 _ r ( 6P] y _ 2p 61 

Therefore, 
45 

Q X 16.67""3 _ 7r X 046614 1333223689" 

866 _ lZ8><p><0.0lgm X 1 ( 6P] 
i cm — sec2 — — — 

cm — sec cm 131 

50 

Giving 

Q X ,1 a P O (12) 
55 196.3333937XD4 _ (-71] Y 

Q X p ( [3P] i = — — rnrnH 

3l4l.3343><r4 131 g/cm 

60 And 

— fr —°m ( 6P] X 1333 22368—gm l 
7l_2></2><O.Ol gm _13—z I cm—sec2;n 

Cl'l'l- 56C 65 
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Giving 

(1 3) 

The maximum velocity is, using equation (12), 

14 
Since Qnd is obtained by normalizing to Qref, the relation to 
Q* is Q*:J'cQnd as the limiting value of QM is 1. 

This document also provides methods for implanting a 
multi-lumen cannula into the heart of a mammal. In some 
cases, a distal end of the out?oW lumen can be positioned a 
blood vessel, such as the pulmonary artery or the aorta. In 
some cases, distal end of the in?oW lumen can be positioned 
in a chamber of the heart, such as the left ventricle or the right 
atrium. 

10 For example, When used With LVADs, the distal region of a 
2X 1000 31 413343/1 5P cannula can be inserted through a single puncture site in the 

max : 607,,2 X Th 5] loWest super?cial part of the heart (apex) and extended across 
the aortic valve. Puncturing the apex of heart can be accom 

15 plished by any appropriate method (e.g., cannulation, inci 

Vmax : 33330-6i(_ B_P]cmlsec (14) s1on, or exc1s1on~ofthe myocard1um).~ In some cases, a can 
I‘ Bz nula can be pos1t1oned such that the d1stal end of the second 

lumen is in the left ventricle and the distal end of the ?rst 
lumen is in the aorta. A cannula provided herein can be 

For eccentric annulus How, the theoretical formula for 20 connectéd O a heart- by anas-t-omo-sis' For’ example’ Once the 
. . . . . . cannula 1s 1n the des1red pos1t1on 1n the heart, the cannula can 

eccentnc annulus ?oW 1s given by White (V 1scous Fluid FloW, be Secured to the myocardium With Sutures A Similar 
1974, McGraW-Hill, ISBN 0-07-069710, equation 3.50) and . ' 
is reproduced here‘ The ?ow rate Q is: arrangement can be used for r1ght heart ‘support. ' 

Referring to an example implementation shown in FIG. 5, 
25 cannula 11 can be inserted into the cardiovascular system, for 

n 6P 4 4 4C2M2 2 2 "BMW providing right-side support to a recipient’s heart 62 in con 
2 5% E] a _ b _ m - 8C M z m Junctlon W1th pump 12. For example, cannula 11 can provide 

":1 an in?oW path for blood from a recipient’s right ventricle 64 
Where and an out?oW path for blood exiting pump 12 to the pulmo 
M : (F2 _ a2)1/2 30 nary artery 68. In some cases, pump 12 can be placed in the 

2 2 2 abdominal cavity of a recipient, and be connected to an exter 

F = u nal poWer supply by drive-line 76. Of course, although not 
20 shoWn in FIG. 5, the cannula 11 also may be inserted to 

a : llnF + M 35 provide left-side support to the heart 62 (e.g., so that blood 
2 F_M from the left ventricle is directed to the blood pump, and 

5 = %1n% pumped into the aorta). 
Other con?gurations for surgical placement of a multi 

lumen cannula can be utiliZed. For example, a multi-lumen 
40 cannula canbe placed from a peripheral artery by crossing the 

and a is equal to R2 54, b is equal to R1 52 in the other aortic valve in a retrograde fashion. In some cases, right 
equations. ventricle support can be similarly achieved by passing a can 

Note that in this equation, When bIO then c:a, giving MIO. nula across both right-sided valves in an antigrade fashion. In 
This is reduced to the Poiseulle equation. The resultant con- some cases, a transceptal approach can be utiliZed by posi 
stant in the equation is same as in (12) above, so the How rate tioning the distal end of the second lumen in the left atrium or 
is: left ventricle and the distal end of the ?rst lumen in the aorta. 

3141.3343 BP 4621142 ‘” n?‘?ta) (15) 

Q = a4 —b4 — m —8c2M2nZ:; m l/rmn 

Q can be expressed in non-dimensional form as Well if The invention Will be further described in the folloWing 
divide Q by corresponding Poiseulle ?oW Qrefand let a:a'R2, examples, Which do not limit the scope of the invention 
b:b'R2, c:c'R2, M:M'R22. This gives: described in the claims. 

7r ( 6P] — — — /2 2 /2 2 cs *m?w) 

Qnd = 7% a’4Rg —b’4R‘2‘ _ 402$ - 8c’zRgM’zRgg 8155mm or 
wl- a] 

4C/2M/2 neenww) 
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EXAMPLES -continued 

MinimumWall shear rate = 0.85740 >< 16665.296X X 0.01 
Example 1 4 

=17.9 serfl 
5 

FloW characteristics 052 
Maximum floW velocity: 0.52475X 16665.296X T ><0.0l 

The How characteristics for the geometry described in FIG. I 55 cm/Sec 
4 have been computed in a non-dimensionaliZed form and 
converted to dimensional Values in general range of those 10 
expected for pumping blood. Using the con?guration pre- Cross sectional area:l.69483><0.52:0.424 cm2 

Semed In FIG‘ 4’ Wlth radnls 52’ R1:0'3125 Cm? and angle 60’ The corresponding lumen 36 data Were, using equations 12 to 
(F800, the pressure grad1ent Was expressed in mmHg/cm, 14Z 
Viscosity in cP, ?oW rate in l/min, Velocity in cm/sec and all 
dimensional measures in cm, cm2. The pressure gradient per 15 
unit length may be selected arbitrarily and the results can be 314133“ 031254 
linearly scaled to match the capacity of the blood pump and FlOW rate = T X 0-01 = 0-075 l/min 

physiologic con?guration appropriately. 0 3125 
Where Wall shea.r rate=6666l.l842>< I ><0.0l =52 serfl 

Viscosity 11:4 cP 20 _ 2 

Pressure gradient ap/6Z:0~01 mmHg/Cm Maximum ?ow velocity: 33330.6X ><O.Ol : 8.14 cm/sec 

R2 54:0.5 cm 

The non-dimensional Values Were calculated using Cross sectional aream><0.31252:0.307 cm2 

numerical methods Such as ?nite elemém method’ and the 25 The actual Values Were calculated for different con?gura 
acmal Values for lumen 37 Were detenmned to be: tions of lumens 36 and 37 to determine the relationship of 

changes in lumen geometry to How rate, Wall shear rate, 
4 Velocity and total pressure gradient. 

Flow ratez042383><9997178><%X001:O_0662 Umin 30 The data for How rate are tabulated 1n table 2, vylth R2:l. 
These data shoW that How rate increased asymptotlcally, and 

05 that the increase Was insigni?cant When a 60 is greater than 
Maximum Wall Shear rate = 3-24401X 16665-296X T X 0-01 90°. This Was determined to be aproduct of the small increase 

: 67-6 868,1 in cross sectional area and lOW ?oW Velocity in that area of the 
cannula. The How rate decreased asymptotlcally toWards Zero 
as R1 52 increased. 

TABLE2 

Angle 0t (degree) 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

0.250 2.13310 2.19580 2.23110 2.25050 2.26030 2.26490 2.26720 2.26790 2.26820 2.26830 2.26830 

0.275 1.98030 2.04840 2.08730 2.10870 2.11960 2.12500 2.12760 2.12840 2.12880 2.12860 2.12880 

0.300 1.82710 1.90010 1.94160 1.96470 1.97690 1.98280 1.98560 1.98670 1.98680 1.98690 1.98700 

0.325 1.67608 1.75191 1.79585 1.82047 1.83340 1.83985 1.84283 1.84388 1.84422 1.84432 1.84455 

0.350 1.52820 1.60560 1.65117 1.67662 1.69031 1.69740 1.70045 1.70169 1.70214 1.70226 1.70222 

0.375 1.38461 1.46237 1.50858 1.53505 1.54928 1.55653 1.55989 1.56121 1.56169 1.56189 1.56184 

0.400 1.24653 1.32326 1.36963 1.39656 1.41113 1.41856 1.42203 1.42346 1.42394 1.42411 1.42418 

0.425 1.11469 1.18947 1.23534 1.26207 1.27681 1.28430 1.28793 1.28947 1.29000 1.29014 1.29010 

0.450 0.98981 1.06162 1.10619 1.13260 1.14725 1.15478 1.15842 1.16003 1.16057 1.16076 1.16072 

0.475 0.87240 0.94019 0.98308 1.00882 1.02320 1.03072 1.03427 1.03586 1.03651 1.03664 1.03668 

0.500 0.76281 0.82615 0.86677 0.89143 0.90530 0.91266 0.91615 0.91772 0.91835 0.91856 0.91864 

0.525 0.66126 0.71970 0.75761 0.78086 0.79416 0.80109 0.80456 0.80624 0.80684 0.80705 0.80704 

0.550 0.56785 0.62099 0.65595 0.67753 0.69013 0.69672 0.70005 0.70171 0.70228 0.70240 0.70245 

0.575 0.48273 0.53045 0.56209 0.58194 0.59350 0.59974 0.60295 0.60443 0.60502 0.60521 0.60524 

0.600 0.40575 0.44790 0.47617 0.49413 0.50475 0.51056 0.51349 0.51481 0.51543 0.51557 0.51567 

0.625 0.33682 0.37338 0.39836 0.41431 0.42383 0.42914 0.43181 0.43303 0.43365 0.43377 0.43388 

0.650 0.27565 0.30695 0.32851 0.34246 0.35080 0.35557 0.35797 0.35911 0.35964 0.35982 0.35981 

0.675 0.22198 0.24826 0.26654 0.27841 0.28579 0.28992 0.29207 0.29306 0.29351 0.29372 0.29369 

0.700 0.17551 0.19708 0.21227 0.22225 0.22845 0.23208 0.23390 0.23480 0.23515 0.23533 0.23537 

0.725 0.13577 0.15311 0.16543 0.17362 0.17876 0.18179 0.18333 0.18409 0.18435 0.18455 0.18457 

0.750 0.10239 0.11594 0.12563 0.13214 0.13631 0.13874 0.14000 0.14064 0.14092 0.14104 0.14107 

0.775 0.07488 0.08511 0.09247 0.09751 0.10078 0.10263 0.10367 0.10416 0.10442 0.10450 0.10455 

0.800 0.05273 0.06014 0.06553 0.06928 0.07167 0.07310 0.07393 0.07432 0.07447 0.07452 0.07457 
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The maximum shear rate (Table 3) decreased linearly as Rl towards 180) the How Velocity in the region bound by the arc 
52 increased. The minimum Wall shear rate (Table 4) 
decreased asymptotically towards Zero as a 60 increased‘ of R3 56 also decreases to Zero. Therefore, the Wall shear rate 

When R3 56 decreased toWards Zero (as 0t 60 increased decreased to Zero. 

TABLE 3 

Angle 0t (degree) 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

0.250 6.57130 6.68910 6.94640 6.93310 6.83720 6.92180 6.96530 6.92200 6.97160 6.95410 6.93730 
0.275 6.33170 6.52820 6.59760 6.55530 6.61060 6.77620 6.70590 6.70390 6.66730 6.77580 6.67920 
0.300 6.04000 6.27790 6.39480 6.40620 6.37380 6.52200 6.46450 6.45490 6.44030 6.53450 6.41100 
0.325 5.84551 6.04709 6.14347 6.10662 6.20206 6.18873 6.21725 6.26717 6.18230 6.14669 6.21901 
0.350 5.66895 5.83101 5.89415 5.89114 5.96762 5.89150 5.92645 5.87783 5.89087 5.93102 5.96582 
0.375 5.45116 5.57666 5.61381 5.74144 5.64999 5.67678 5.70371 5.66028 5.65532 5.67529 5.66801 
0.400 5.17482 5.32309 5.39263 5.48418 5.42821 5.41749 5.45975 5.40620 5.38912 5.46658 5.43339 
0.425 4.96221 5.11576 5.20807 5.23654 5.15413 5.20654 5.16295 5.16728 5.16251 5.16992 5.15455 
0.450 4.74298 4.86049 4.95581 4.91659 4.95511 4.94617 4.91734 4.93898 4.91290 4.93083 4.90958 
0.475 4.53841 4.66292 4.66683 4.69966 4.70253 4.69435 4.69059 4.67150 4.68570 4.68978 4.66700 
0.500 4.32062 4.42209 4.43088 4.47055 4.44652 4.46382 4.43656 4.45218 4.45053 4.45225 4.46200 
0.525 4.10839 4.18325 4.18537 4.20610 4.22287 4.20109 4.20740 4.21911 4.21652 4.22435 4.20678 
0.550 3.86883 3.91672 3.93953 3.97136 3.97282 3.97263 3.96551 3.99208 3.97561 3.94352 3.98792 
0.575 3.64810 3.70817 3.71502 3.72443 3.72993 3.72358 3.72921 3.71925 3.70600 3.73639 3.72447 
0.600 3.41940 3.49302 3.42364 3.47994 3.47462 3.49419 3.48305 3.50749 3.50765 3.48362 3.47092 
0.625 3.21533 3.23356 3.21538 3.20698 3.24401 3.24110 3.19194 3.20103 3.26088 3.23870 3.24760 
0.650 2.97994 2.95760 2.95990 2.98417 2.96070 2.96950 2.97194 3.00872 2.97904 2.97086 2.98150 
0.675 2.72063 2.74334 2.78358 2.75232 2.74335 2.74414 2.75337 2.77350 2.73652 2.74651 2.76404 
0.700 2.53872 2.52008 2.51784 2.54512 2.53893 2.53395 2.54593 2.54784 2.53485 2.52988 2.51605 
0.725 2.29594 2.30174 2.30170 2.29923 2.31077 2.31419 2.30718 2.31854 2.30629 2.30954 2.31481 
0.750 2.07188 2.08666 2.08776 2.08728 2.08671 2.07885 2.09260 2.09292 2.09083 2.08274 2.09073 
0.775 1.87483 1.86542 1.86361 1.84379 1.85891 1.85818 1.88397 1.85859 1.86914 1.85212 1.86362 
0.800 1.64411 1.64434 1.61839 1.62330 1.59794 1.62635 1.63324 1.63680 1.65552 1.58783 1.61462 

TABLE 4 

Angle (1 (degree) 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

0.250 2.67750 2.42100 2.12910 1.81230 1.49010 1.16530 0.86129 0.59640 0.38310 0.22764 0.12672 
0.275 2.61570 2.36500 2.08320 1.77550 1.45680 1.14370 0.85226 0.59367 0.38720 0.23372 0.13137 
0.300 2.54320 2.29400 2.03250 1.72670 1.42330 1.12280 0.83804 0.59022 0.38824 0.23868 0.13680 
0.325 2.47399 2.23412 1.97826 1.68007 1.38501 1.10102 0.82374 0.58309 0.38968 0.24304 0.13981 
0.350 2.39937 2.17399 1.91828 1.63875 1.35237 1.07470 0.80903 0.57624 0.38914 0.24545 0.14311 
0.375 2.32136 2.10653 1.85789 1.58804 1.31309 1.04207 0.79123 0.57072 0.38701 0.24663 0.14531 
0.400 2.24459 2.02869 1.79561 1.53655 1.27326 1.01105 0.77581 0.56105 0.38541 0.24746 0.14785 
0.425 2.16124 1.96242 1.73468 1.48764 1.23191 0.98598 0.75688 0.55261 0.38026 0.24609 0.14786 
0.450 2.08042 1.88661 1.66496 1.43553 1.18850 0.95490 0.73694 0.53921 0.37668 0.24562 0.14819 
0.475 1.97856 1.81131 1.60025 1.37215 1.14431 0.91724 0.71551 0.52683 0.37037 0.24372 0.14788 
0.500 1.90034 1.72797 1.53543 1.32912 1.10169 0.88145 0.69643 0.51347 0.36029 0.24076 0.14775 
0.525 1.81358 1.65407 1.46396 1.25620 1.06201 0.85027 0.66734 0.49688 0.35170 0.23645 0.14558 
0.550 1.71489 1.56912 1.39270 1.19935 1.00575 0.81053 0.64458 0.48123 0.34380 0.23132 0.14350 
0.575 1.63077 1.48768 1.31922 1.14336 0.96022 0.77133 0.61670 0.46341 0.33313 0.22452 0.14043 
0.600 1.53832 1.40143 1.24236 1.07617 0.91018 0.74965 0.58632 0.44389 0.31969 0.21817 0.13628 
0.625 1.44474 1.31505 1.16949 1.01367 0.85740 0.70376 0.56073 0.42377 0.30893 0.21079 0.13229 
0.650 1.34688 1.22989 1.09583 0.95002 0.80474 0.66767 0.52945 0.40544 0.29302 0.20195 0.12697 
0.675 1.24980 1.14066 1.01886 0.89847 0.76096 0.62665 0.49851 0.38186 0.27822 0.19282 0.12183 
0.700 1.15205 1.05395 0.94618 0.82121 0.70183 0.58637 0.46819 0.36001 0.26457 0.18183 0.11589 
0.725 1.06695 0.95985 0.86899 0.76311 0.65554 0.54298 0.43531 0.33593 0.24719 0.17068 0.10880 
0.750 0.95919 0.88016 0.78639 0.68639 0.59748 0.49300 0.39905 0.30942 0.22837 0.15833 0.10205 
0.775 0.85579 0.78705 0.70261 0.61881 0.54105 0.45283 0.36509 0.28271 0.21041 0.14649 0.09400 
0.800 0.76510 0.70664 0.62494 0.56082 0.48244 0.40539 0.32858 0.25609 0.19017 0.13345 0.08550 

55 

The maximum Velocity (Table 5) did not Vary signi?cantly 
With angle 0t 60, decreasing almost linearly as R1 52 
increased. 

TABLE 5 

Angle 0t (degree) 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

0.250 1.59580 1.61260 1.62120 1.62540 1.62740 1.62800 1.62830 1.62820 1.62830 1.62840 1.62840 

0.275 1.52690 1.54460 1.55350 1.55760 1.55960 1.56030 1.56070 1.56060 1.56070 1.56070 1.56080 
0.300 1.45520 1.47380 1.48280 1.48710 1.48890 1.48950 1.49010 1.48990 1.48990 1.48980 1.49000 
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TABLE 5-continued 
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40 50 60 70 

Angle 0t (degree) 

80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

1.38187 
1.30762 
1.23271 
1.15718 
1.08181 
1.00674 
0.93256 
0.85912 
0.78721 
0.71674 
0.64826 
0.58185 
0.51788 
0.45641 
0.39788 
0.34231 
0.29030 
0.24191 
0.19733 
0.15689 

1.40066 
1.32626 
1.25050 
1.17418 
1.09777 
1.02154 
0.94562 
0.87085 
0.79767 
0.72549 
0.65587 
0.58788 
0.52246 
0.45985 
0.40039 
0.34415 
0.29143 
0.24260 
0.19777 
0.15705 

1.40966 
1.33532 
1.25892 
1.18224 
1.10522 
1.02816 
0.95169 
0.87614 
0.80207 
0.72928 
0.65827 
0.59000 
0.52416 
0.46121 
0.40111 
0.34464 
0.29175 
0.24275 
0.19774 
0.15712 

1.41406 
1.33909 
1.26294 
1.18572 
1.10828 
1.03098 
0.95420 
0.87827 
0.80347 
0.73066 
0.65957 
0.59084 
0.52472 
0.46147 
0.40144 
0.34485 
0.29180 
0.24268 
0.19779 
0.15710 

1.41566 
1.34066 
1.26438 
1.18725 
1.10965 
1.03213 
0.95519 
0.87908 
0.80406 
0.73099 
0.65976 
0.59125 
0.52475 
0.46134 
0.40129 
0.34486 
0.29187 
0.24266 
0.19786 
0.15687 

1.41628 
1.34140 
1.26496 
1.18776 
1.10994 
1.03229 
0.95546 
0.87922 
0.80425 
0.73118 
0.65974 
0.59116 
0.52492 
0.46160 
0.40152 
0.34485 
0.29180 
0.24290 
0.19775 
0.15687 

1.41686 
1.34151 
1.26510 
1.18789 
1.10998 
1.03263 
0.95555 
0.87922 
0.80440 
0.73114 
0.65988 
0.59112 
0.52474 
0.46145 
0.40150 
0.34488 
0.29171 
0.24278 
0.19777 
0.15707 

1.41684 
1.34175 
1.26528 
1.18796 
1.11017 
1.03260 
0.95551 
0.87916 
0.80446 
0.73109 
0.66004 
0.59098 
0.52469 
0.46151 
0.40137 
0.34471 
0.29182 
0.24279 
0.19777 
0.15704 

1.41669 
1.34153 
1.26520 
1.18784 
1.11011 
1.03252 
0.95555 
0.87931 
0.80453 
0.73119 
0.65997 
0.59109 
0.52490 
0.46141 
0.40137 
0.34476 
0.29186 
0.24275 
0.19776 
0.15713 

1.41675 
1.34165 
1.26535 
1.18802 
1.11028 
1.03260 
0.95540 
0.87931 
0.80442 
0.73115 
0.65997 
0.59096 
0.52485 
0.46159 
0.40141 
0.34483 
0.29181 
0.24292 
0.19771 
0.15714 

1.41685 
1.34175 
1.26507 
1.18802 
1.11025 
1.03267 
0.95535 
0.87927 
0.80444 
0.73098 
0.66000 
0.59109 
0.52479 
0.46146 
0.40135 
0.34468 
0.29189 
0.24272 
0.19779 
0.15702 

Exa mple 2 

Pressure Gradient Determination 

A possible minimal pressure gradient for a cannula as 
provided herein Was determined as folloWs. The pressure 

scope of the appended claims. Other aspects, advantages, and 
modi?cations are Within the scope of the following claims. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A method for implanting a cannula into the heart of a 

mammal, Wherein said method comprises: 
(a) puncturing the heart or blood vessel of said mammal, 

gradients for return ?oW through lumens 36 and 37 Were 30 (b) insertingacannula intoachamber of the heart, Wherein 
calculated for different values of angle 01 60 and R1 52 (Table said cannula comprises a housing having a proximal 
6). The minimum pressure gradient occurred at R2:1.0, region, a distal region, and an intermediate region 
R1z0.6 to 0.625 and angle (W900. located between said proximal and distal regions, 

TABLE 6 

Angle 01 

R1 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120 130 140 

0.250 0.3279 0.3278 0.3278 0.3278 0.3277 0.3277 0.3277 0.3277 0.3277 0.3277 0.3277 
0.275 0.2247 0.2246 0.2246 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 0.2245 
0.300 0.1594 0.1593 0.1593 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 0.1592 
0.325 0.1165 0.1164 0.1164 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 0.1163 
0.350 0.0875 0.0873 0.0873 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 0.0872 
0.375 0.0673 0.0671 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 0.0670 
0.400 0.0529 0.0528 0.0527 0.0526 0.0526 0.0526 0.0526 0.0526 0.0525 0.0525 0.0525 
0.425 0.0426 0.0424 0.0423 0.0422 0.0422 0.0421 0.0421 0.0421 0.0421 0.0421 0.0421 
0.450 0.0351 0.0348 0.0347 0.0346 0.0345 0.0345 0.0345 0.0345 0.0345 0.0345 0.0345 
0.475 0.0296 0.0293 0.0291 0.0290 0.0289 0.0289 0.0289 0.0289 0.0289 0.0289 0.0289 
0.500 0.0256 0.0252 0.0250 0.0249 0.0248 0.0248 0.0247 0.0247 0.0247 0.0247 0.0247 
0.525 0.0228 0.0223 0.0220 0.0219 0.0218 0.0218 0.0217 0.0217 0.0217 0.0217 0.0217 
0.550 0.0210 0.0204 0.0200 0.0198 0.0197 0.0197 0.0196 0.0196 0.0196 0.0196 0.0196 
0.575 0.0199 0.0192 0.0188 0.0185 0.0184 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 
0.600 0.0197 0.0188 0.0182 0.0179 0.0178 0.0177 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 
0.625 0.0202 0.0191 0.0184 0.0180 0.0178 0.0177 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 0.0176 
0.650 0.0216 0.0202 0.0193 0.0188 0.0185 0.0184 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 0.0183 
0.675 0.0242 0.0223 0.0211 0.0205 0.0201 0.0199 0.0198 0.0198 0.0198 0.0198 0.0198 
0.700 0.0281 0.0256 0.0242 0.0233 0.0228 0.0225 0.0224 0.0223 0.0223 0.0223 0.0223 
0.725 0.0341 0.0307 0.0288 0.0277 0.0270 0.0266 0.0264 0.0263 0.0263 0.0263 0.0263 
0.750 0.0431 0.0385 0.0359 0.0343 0.0334 0.0329 0.0326 0.0325 0.0324 0.0324 0.0324 
0.775 0.0570 0.0505 0.0468 0.0446 0.0432 0.0425 0.0421 0.0419 0.0418 0.0418 0.0418 
0.800 0.0790 0.0696 0.0642 0.0609 0.0589 0.0578 0.0572 0.0569 0.0568 0.0568 0.0568 

. ~ ~ . 

Other Embodiments wherein sa1d hous1ng de?nes a ?rst lumen and a second 
lumen, Wherein said ?rst lumen comprises (a) a proxi 

_ _ _ _ mal end located Within said proximal region of said 
It 1s to be understood that Wh1le the invention has been housing and adapted to engage a blood pump and (b) a 

descnbed 1n C01111111911011 Wlth the detalled descnpnon 65 distal end located Within said distal region of said hous 
thereof, the foregoing description is intended to illustrate and 
not limit the scope of the invention, Which is de?ned by the 

ing and adapted to be positioned Within a cardiovascular 
system, Wherein said second lumen comprises (a) a 
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proximal end located Within saidproximal region of said 
housing and adapted to engage said blood pump and (b) 
a distal end located Within said intermediate region of 
said housing and adapted to be positioned Within said 
cardiovascular system, Wherein one of said ?rst and 
second lumens has a generally reniform cross-sectional 
shape in said intermediate region formed at least by a 
substantially circular outer arc, a substantially circular 
inner arc, a ?rst semicircular arc betWeen ?rst ends of the 
outer and inner arcs, and a second semicircular arc 
betWeen second ends of the outer and inner arcs, and 
Wherein said distal region is positioned Within a blood 
vessel of said mammal and said intermediate region is 
positioned Within a chamber of the heart of said mam 
mal, and Wherein the reniform shape has rounded cor 
ners having a radius greater than about ten percent of the 
radius of the largest circle that can be inscribed Within 
the reniform shape. 

2. The method of claim 1, Wherein said method comprises 
connecting a blood pump to said proximal region of said 
cannula. 

3. The method of claim 2, Wherein said blood pump 
receives blood from said heart through said second lumen and 
pumps blood to said blood vessel through said ?rst lumen. 

4. The method of claim 3, Wherein said distal end of said 
?rst lumen is positioned in the aorta and Wherein said distal 
end of said second lumen is positioned in the left ventricle. 

5. The method of claim 3, Wherein said distal end of said 
?rst lumen is positioned in the pulmonary artery and Wherein 
said distal end of said second lumen is positioned in the right 
ventricle. 

6. The method of claim 1, Wherein each of the semicircular 
arcs abut the ?rst and second ends of the outer and inner arcs. 

7. A cannula for use With a blood pump, Wherein said 
cannula comprises: 

a housing having a proximal region, a distal region, and an 
intermediate region located betWeen said proximal and 
distal regions, Wherein said housing de?nes a ?rst lumen 
and a second lumen, 

Wherein said ?rst lumen comprises: 
(a) a proximal end located Within said proximal region of 

said housing and adapted to engage said blood pump, 
and 

(b) a distal end located Within said distal region of said 
housing and adapted to be positioned Within a cardio 
vascular system, 

Wherein said second lumen comprises: 
(a) a proximal end located Within said proximal region of 

said housing and adapted to engage said blood pump, 
and 

(b) a distal end located Within said intermediate region of 
said housing and adapted to be positioned Within said 
cardiovascular system, 

Wherein one of said ?rst and second lumens has a generally 
reniform cross-sectional shape in said intermediate 
region formed at least by a substantially circular outer 
arc, a substantially circular inner arc, a ?rst semicircular 
arc betWeen ?rst ends of the outer and inner arcs, and a 
second semicircular arc betWeen second ends of the 
outer and inner arcs, and Wherein the reniform shape has 
rounded corners having a radius greater than about ten 
percent of the radius of the largest circle that can be 
inscribed Within the reniform shape. 

8. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said intermediate region 
of said housing comprises a single outer Wall that houses said 
?rst and second lumen. 

9. The cannula of claim 8, Wherein said single outer Wall is 
?exible. 
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10. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein one of said ?rst or 

second lumen has a generally circular cross-sectional shape. 
11. The cannula of claim 10, Wherein said intermediate 

region comprises a septum con?gured to form a convex sur 
face of said generally reniform cross-sectional shape and a 
concave surface of said generally circular cross-sectional 
shape. 

12. The cannula of claim 11, Wherein said septum is ?ex 
ible. 

13. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said intermediate 
region comprises a sensor, sensor leads, or a ?uid port. 

14. The cannula of claim 13, Wherein said sensor is a 
pressure transducer, a thermister, an ultrasonic probe, or a 
combination thereof. 

15. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said intermediate 
region comprises a third or a fourth lumen. 

16. The cannula of claim 15, Wherein said third or fourth 
lumen comprises a ?uid port. 

17. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said housing com 
prises a single outer Wall in said intermediate region that 
houses said ?rst and second lumen, a ?rst outer Wall in said 
proximal region that houses said ?rst lumen, and a second 
outer Wall in said proximal region that houses said second 
lumen. 

18. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said distal ends of said 
?rst and second lumen bifurcate from said intermediate 
region of said housing. 

19. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein said intermediate 
region comprises at least one malleable Wire. 

20. The cannula of claim 7, Wherein each of the semicir 
cular arcs abut the ?rst and second ends of the outer and inner 
arcs. 

21. A system for providing blood ?oW to a mammal com 
prising: 

(i) a cannula, Wherein said cannula comprises a housing 
having a proximal region, a distal region, and an inter 
mediate region located betWeen said proximal and distal 
regions, Wherein said housing de?nes a ?rst lumen and a 
second lumen, Wherein said ?rst lumen comprises (a) a 
proximal end located Within saidproximal region of said 
housing and adapted to engage a blood pump and (b) a 
distal end located Within said distal region of said hous 
ing and adapted to be positioned Within a cardiovascular 
system, Wherein said second lumen comprises (a) a 
proximal end located Within saidproximal region of said 
housing and adapted to engage said blood pump and (b) 
a distal end located Within said intermediate region of 
said housing and adapted to be positioned Within said 
cardiovascular system, Wherein one of said ?rst and 
second lumens has a generally reniform cross-sectional 
shape in said intermediate region formed at least by a 
substantially circular outer arc, a substantially circular 
inner arc, a ?rst semicircular arc betWeen ?rst ends of the 
outer and inner arcs, and a second semicircular arc 
betWeen second ends of the outer and inner arcs, and 
Wherein the reniform shape has rounded corners having 
a radius greater than about tenpercent of the radius of the 
largest circle that can be inscribed Within the reniform 
shape; and 

(ii) a blood pump. 
22. The system of claim 21, Wherein said proximal end of 

said ?rst lumen is connected to the out?oW of said blood 
pump and Wherein said proximal end of said second lumen is 
connected to the in?oW of said blood pump. 

23. The system of claim 21, Wherein each of the semicir 
cular arcs abut the ?rst and second ends of the outer and inner 
arcs. 


